Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 1-2 February 2010 at High Leigh Conference Centre, Hertfordshire

Present: 
The President (from the evening of 1 February), the Vice-President and 48 voting members.

Peter Phillips (Faith and Order Committee), Gareth Powell (Officer for Legal and Constitutional Practice), Andrew Gibbs (Connexional Treasurer), as participating observers
Apologies:  John Best, John Colenutt, Keith Davies, Catherine Campbell Hyde, Mandy Godridge, Norman Mann, Nwabueze Nwokolo, Kirsty Thorpe (URC representative), 

Richard Hall (apologies first day)

In attendance: Pat Parkins (Minutes), Anna Drew (Media Officer)
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, Mrs Gill Dascombe.

Those attending the Council for the first time were particularly welcomed, including Andrew Gibbs, the new Connexional Treasurer, and Novette Headley, replacing Catherine Campbell Hyde, as the new representative from the Birmingham District. 

It was noted that John Howard was attending in place of Keith Davies as a representative of the District Chairs. Jeremy Dare was attending in place of John Best as the representative from the Shetland District. 
It was agreed to send congratulation letters to Jane Bates and Sarah Malik and a letter of sympathy to the family of Dr John Kellaway.
It was announced that there was nothing to be raised at this meeting under the heading of Chair’s business.

Ken Howcroft notified members of the following corrections to the papers:

MC/10/23 - paragraph 26, remove “[Something missing here??]”;

MC/10/24 - for ‘decision’;


MC/10/26 - amendment to paragraph 3;

MC/10/28 - paragraph 5.3, after “energy auditing pilot” insert “for manses”.

10.1.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held 21-22 September 2009 were agreed and signed as a correct record with the amendment to minute 9.3.12 “uniquely or best”.
10.1.2
Matters arising from the Council Minutes [MC/10/01]

  
Ken Howcroft presented MC/10/01 which the Council noted.

10.1.3
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC)

Ken Wales presented the minutes of the SRC held on 15 October and the draft minutes of the meeting held on 16 December 2009. He drew the Council’s attention to the preparation of the connexional budget for 2010/11 and the SRC’s recognition as it continued to be developed that difficult decisions would have to be made in the months ahead. Discussions are currently taking place about the issues concerned, and he wished to heighten the awareness of this process.

10.1.4
Report from Strategic Leaders

Martyn Atkins gave an update on the talks he and Christine Elliott had held in the USA with leaders of the United Methodist Church about closer working. Migration and movement with implications for mission and ministry are now common throughout the world. We therefore need to reflect and plan how we deal with these matters together as parts of the Methodist family around the world. 

John Ellis reported on the progress of providing extra resources for Safeguarding. Pearl Luxon’s successor has now been successfully recruited. This is a joint appointment with the Church of England but they are not able to help with funding it until the end of August. The Methodist Church is therefore providing this to ensure a smooth transition process.
The review of Finance is now well under way and staff are moving into the new pattern of working. An interim Director of Financial Operations is now in place but we are not yet where we want to be and the Team apologises for lapses where payments may have been delayed. 

The review of the Resourcing Mission Office is also well under way, and will be reported to the next Council meeting.
Christine Elliott gave an update on the situation in Fiji. In April 2009 the Commodore declared a state of emergency. He has now cancelled all public meetings in the Methodist Church and from today there is a new law stating that any negative comment against the Commodore will be considered as treason. Life imprisonment threatens those who speak out against injustices or against the government. All of the Standing Committee of the Methodist Church are now under arrest. Steve Pearce (Partnership Coordinator) made a visit in September which was warmly welcomed and a meeting is planned at MCH in February whilst the Revd Akuila Yabaki is in London. Prayers were requested for Methodist Church in Fiji and for those who feel they are not being heard in any form. Richard Vautrey stated that both he and the President would be meeting with Chris Bryant at the Foreign and Commonwealth Office on 17 February to discuss the situation.
Christine Elliott reported on the situation in Haiti and the appeal. At the time of the earthquake a roundtable meeting was taking place in Haiti and two United Methodist Church colleagues attending from the USA were injured and have subsequently died of their injuries. Funeral services are being held and a Memorial Service will take place on 11 February. The Revd Dr George Mulrain (MCCA Connexional President) has been in touch with Tom Quenet, and both he and Leslie Griffiths will travel to Haiti at the end of February; Marcus Torchon, from the Liverpool District, will probably travel with them.
The chair led the Council in prayer, remembering in particular those in Haiti and people now under arrest in Fiji.
10.1.5
Report from the Connexional Leaders Forum (CLF) 

Martyn Atkins reported on the main items discussed at the Forum in January. These included a presentation by Stephen Lindridge on the next phase of the Fresh Expressions Initiative; Toby Scott outlined Social Media Guidelines; and John Ellis introduced a statement on Emerging Budget Challenges.  A further report on Budget proposals will be presented to the April Council. District Development Enablers joined CLF for the morning of day two and several key issues were identified: the focus of their work was to be on (a) enabling a commitment to mission, (b) facilitating the Mapping a Way Forward: Regrouping for Mission initiative and other key intentions which are driven by mission questions, and (c) encouraging a focus on discipleship throughout the Connexion. Circuit reviews will be considered further at the CLF in March. 

10.1.6
Guidelines for the use of Social Media [MC/10/02]
Toby Scott introduced MC/10/02 and gave personal examples of the use of social media to illustrate modern ways of communicating. The guidelines proposed are to ensure that the Church and individuals engage positively with social media but do nothing to harm the reputation of the Church. They potentially apply not just to employees and ordained members of the Connexional Team, but to a wide range of office holders and others in the Church. For example, members of governing bodies have particular responsibilities in how they report from or during meetings.
Peter Phillips referred to his personal situation in holding two separate roles as Secretary of Faith and Order and Director of a Research Project about communication which involved him in dealing with social media and the fast developing issues of technology. He felt that the paper might deter some who are considering entering this sphere, but it does provide a number of guidelines that we can follow.  

A number of other issues were explored, including the fact that we cannot minister in today’s world, if we are going to be a cutting edge Church, without looking at how we express ourselves through the medium of modern language, spelling and grammar. Some people who had been consulted in the preparation of the paper had felt that these guidelines could be seen negatively and that therefore the paper should be referred back for further work. Others felt that Civil Service guidelines with CPD and Faith and Order references added, would be sufficient.

Concerns expressed at the Connexional Leaders’ Forum and the meeting of District Chairs had led Toby to undertake part two of this paper. These guidelines will assist in situations where confidentialities are broken and in various processes where we are currently making ourselves very vulnerable. New forms of media and communication blur the distinction between what is public and what is private, and therefore some sort of guidelines on this matter are required. The Chairs in particular would welcome something to be available that people who have to deal with queries of these matters can refer to. 

Ken Howcroft clarified a concern about the question of ‘collective responsibility’ referred to in 7.5. He explained that this has always been part of our tradition and never stated before but might need to be stated now. For example, in adopting resolutions the Council accepted collective responsibility for them, including communicating them to others.  

Council agreed the following changes to the report: 
Main paper Agenda Page 29 paragraph 7.2.ii delete “after the end of the meeting”.
Background paper Agenda Page 38 paragraph 9.3 delete “after the end of the meeting”.
The Council agreed the following resolutions:  
The Council adopts the guidelines (sc. sections 5 to 10 of the main paper) for use in the bodies and situations over which it has jurisdiction, and recommends them to the Conference for adoption in other parts of the Methodist Church. The Council further invites the Team to keep these guidelines under open review. The Council also directs the Team to produce a summary version of them similar to the Civil Service guidelines.
10.1.7
Living Wage draft report for Conference [MC/10/03]

Paul Morrison presented MC/10/03 which sets the background to and results of a study into the potential impact of implementing the Living Wage throughout the Connexion and to make recommendations. A decision that a version of the Living Wage should be adopted throughout the Connexion was passed by the Conference in 2007 but no mandatory date was set for the implementation of that Resolution. The current paper had resulted from a review of whether the proposal was viable, and concluded that it was. The December 2009 meeting of the Strategy and Resources Committee had discussed the paper and supported its recommendations for implementation across the Connexion. 

There were some concerns about particular areas of the Connexion which suffered from deprivation, and about whether the proposals might result in redundancies in some places. Following conversation on this it was agreed that further work should be done on assisting the areas affected. 

The Council agreed the following resolutions:  
1.  
That the SRC recommendations be adopted to the effect that 

i)   the Living Wage should be implemented as soon as possible; the Living Wage be implemented Connexion-wide beginning in the Connexional Year 2011-12; 

ii)   those contracts with external bodies that are based on salaries of below Living Wage continue to be honoured; from the start of the Connexional year 2010-11, no further contracts requiring salaries of below Living Wage be tendered; 

iii)   no further research is necessary to give sufficient statistical confidence in the data. 
2. 
That in the light of the Council discussion, a report be prepared to put the appropriate resolutions to the 2010 Conference. 
10.1.8
Revised Statement on Abortion [MC/10/04]
Ruth Gee presented MC/10/04 and reminded the Council that this is an updated statement and not a revised statement. The Council had previously agreed that this was what should be produced in response to the directions of the 2008 Conference when it discussed the ‘Created in God’s Image’ report. In completing its work, the Working Group appointed to undertake this task was clearly of the opinion that any major changes would count as revision and require the full process of redrafting a Conference statement. A full revision of the formal Conference statement would require a three year process. 

Peter Phillips stated that the Faith and Order Committee valued the work of the group and felt that they had done a great job, but that their work had demonstrated that there are real problems with the original statement. F&O could not recommend that the proposed update could go forward. F&O would therefore recommend a full revision of the statement, but its members were not in agreement about what sort of new statement they wanted. 
Ruth Gee noted that the positions of the various commentators on the proposed update were very different. She therefore agreed that it could be harmful to offer the updated statement. 

The Council agreed the following resolution:
The Council directs the Connexional Team, in collaboration with Faith and Order and the Working Group, to prepare resolutions for the Conference offering two alternative pieces of work which it might choose to commission:

1. 
 a complete rewrite under SO129 of the formal statement on abortion, with a view to such a revised statement being brought to a future Conference; or
2.  
a report to the Conference addressing the pastoral issues and theological questions in the context of modern British society. (This report would be focused on enabling thought and resources relevant to the mission of our churches.)
10.1.9
Review of Committees [MC/10/05]

Mark Wakelin presented MC/10/05 to update the Council regarding the Review of Committees, Advisory Groups and Reference Groups. These structures allow us to tap into the knowledge base, be more efficient, more effective and to exercise justice. 

The Council agreed the following resolutions:


1.  That the nomenclature and ways of working adopted by the Team since April 2008 and mentioned in Section 1 of this document be formally adopted as baseline standards for the future functioning of all groups and committees, and that appropriate recommendations to that effect be made to the Conference.

2.  That the final stage of review should consider whether any new categories of groups or committees might be required.

10.1.10 Rolling Resource of Hymns and Songs [MC/10/06]

Claire Herbert presented MC/10/06 to outline details of proposals for the development and preparation of a rolling resource, as authorised by Conference 2009. Web based resources in particular are to be considered. The Rolling Resource is perceived to be a separate entity but the Council is asked to bring this forward to 2011 to be in line with the publication of the new Methodist Hymn Collection.

The question of whether a charge would be made for online subscription to the Rolling resource still needs to be considered. 

The Council agreed the following resolution: 

The Council recommends to the Conference that the launch date of the Rolling Resource be brought forward to 2011 to bring this in line with the publication of the Methodist Hymn Collection.

10.1.11 World Church Partnerships: Future Strategy [MC/10/07 - MC/10/13]
Christine Elliott introduced papers MC/10/07 – MC/10/13. Immediately before the 2010 Conference, we will be welcoming leaders of all our Partner Churches around the globe to an All Partners Consultation. This will mark the centenary of the seminal 1910 Edinburgh Missionary Conference but will also provide an opportunity for fresh thinking about the way our partnerships should work in the contemporary world. 

In preparing for this event, the British Methodist Church needs to consider what input it wishes to make to this fresh thinking.  The Council was therefore invited to have a major discussion to help shape this input.

The Council discussed all the papers in group discussions, applying attention in particular to the following questions.


1.
What is crucial to our understanding of ourselves as a Church in the 21st Century, a Church founded out of a missionary society?

2. If Council want the Connexional Team to work on a more project-based approach to funding, for which our people seem to be expressing a desire, how do we make that fit and work with our ecclesiology, theology, spirituality and discipleship?

Feedback from the discussions will be fed into the All Partners Consultation this summer.

10.1.12 Israel-Palestine Report [MC/10/14]

Graham Carter presented MC/10/14. Steve Hucklesby was in attendance for this item. Graham paid tribute to the work already undertaken by the working party. This draft of the report was presented to the Council for preliminary discussion in groups. The formal report will come to the April Council for response. Other groups are also looking at the draft, including our ecumenical partners represented in the Joint Public Issues Team and a few other external readers. 

Richard Vautrey stated that both he and the President would be going to Israel-Palestine on the Wednesday following the Council and would be hosted by people from both sides of the barriers. They would welcome comments which came from the discussion groups at the Council. They were concerned about not hearing enough from the Israeli side, reflecting on why the Israelis react as they do. The context of the separation barriers (page 24) must be noted. The President and Vice-President were conscious that they wanted to make people more aware of what is happening in Israel-Palestine at the moment.

Dudley Coates referred to page 149 and asked whether it should properly be called a statement under SO 129? Ken Howcroft suggested that if people think this, they should include a statement to that effect in the notes of their group discussions to ensure we get the resolutions right before they are submitted to the Conference.

Peter Phillips was concerned about a number of issues in the drafting of this paper. The view points and theological issues which the Faith and Order Committee had identified meant that that the eventual Conference report would have to be different from this draft.  

The Council considered the following questions in discussion groups:
1. Do you think the report adequately expresses the position that the Methodist Church should take on the situation in Israel/Palestine?

2. Is there anything that you think needs changing in the report?  

3. Is there anything that you think needs adding?  

Responses were to be collated and presented to the Working Party to be dealt with.

10.1.13 Women’s Network Report [MC/10/15]

Gillian Pengelly presented MC/10/15 for information on the current position of Women’s Network following Team Focus.  The proposed changes to “Methodist Women in Britain” with a new partnership being forged will provide a continuing and active network within the Methodist Church which operates independently of oversight from the Connexional Team. A grant has been awarded through the Connexional Grants Committee for the appointment of an administrator for three years. The Council are asked to recommend the report to Conference.

Sue Culver (Warden of MDO) commended the report. She pointed to the deep connections to be made between MDO and this report in enabling and equipping others as well as the common ground about empowerment of women. There is an opportunity through this to develop relationships between Women’s Network and MDO in more concrete ways.

Mark Wakelin praised the large amount of work undertaken to come to this stage. The grace of the women’s movement throughout the Methodist Church had done a huge amount towards creating new relationships and bringing things to this point. He hoped that the new partnership being forged would receive the admiration of the Connexional Team. 

There were some concerns about consultations only being held with those involved in Women’s Network and not everyone. There was also concern that the report implies that the new “Methodist Women in Britain” will have to raise their own funds. The new World Mission Fund was to be used solely for work outside Britain, therefore clarity is required on how money can be used and how we can continue to support this network financially. It was also stated that if Women’s Network raises money it is their right to use this as they wish.

Gillian Pengelly thanked everyone for their support and affirmation of what Women’s Network is doing and would welcome partnership with MDO and conversations with members of the Connexional Team about support. 
The Chair echoed his assurance of prayers as this is worked through.

The Council recommended that the report be presented to the Methodist Conference.

10.1.14  Epworth Press [MC/10/16]

Claire Herbert presented MC/10/16; Martin Wellings was in attendance. The December meeting of the Strategy and Resources Committee considered a number of options reflecting a number of issues as faced by the publishing industry at large. SRC recommended that Epworth moved to printing on demand and that an appropriate business model be explored. Membership of the group to take this forward has now been identified with Revd Dr Stephen Wigley as the chair. 

Martin Wellings was grateful to the Connexional Team that they had taken this so seriously and for producing the proposals to take this forward. He was hopeful that the proposals before Council would create a robust solution that would help all parties. 
Ken Wales responded to a query on why the original proposal put by Claire in the December SRC minutes (09.5.2 (iii)), was rejected. First, there were long and difficult discussions on this at the meeting and secondly, there was a strong body of technical professional opinion that actually Epworth Press is not financially viable and we should find a way of closing it down for financial reasons. Another group of opinion felt that Epworth Press was a valuable institution that we wanted to keep. 

The Council agreed the following resolution:

That an interim Epworth Press Reference Group is established immediately, as set out in paragraphs 47-49 of the report, which will report to the April Council meeting on the appropriateness of the Epworth Press temporarily moving to printing on demand.

The Council appoints the Revd Stephen Wigley as Chair of this group.

10.1.15  Exhibitions and advertising policy for the Methodist Conference [MC/10/17]

Ben Bradley introduced MC/10/17 which creates a single policy for all wishing to book space at Conference or in related publications. Appendix 1 contains the policies and the process to be followed for the Conference Planning Executive to make their decisions.  

The Secretary and Assistant Secretary of the Conference and the Chair of the Business Committee (John Bell) are on the Conference Planning Executive. 

It was felt that there should be some flexibility in the guidelines, but that priority should be given to those groups involved in mission initiatives. The whole document should be the policy – not just the appendix.
The Council agreed to the deletion of “There should be no differential of rates between Methodist and non-Methodist organisations” (paragraph 11 of Appendix 1).

The Council adopted the amended report and its appendix as its Exhibitions policy for the Methodist Conference. 

10.1.16  Equality and Diversity Revised Work Timetable [MC/10/22]
Mark Wakelin presented MC/10/22 which makes recommendations for when the intended report and theological statement on Equality and Diversity would be produced. It is important to us as a Church that we have robust policies for E&D and so there is sadness in asking for a revised timetable, but we want to do this properly and well. 

The Council expressed some concerns about the negativity which a delay would generate, but the reasons for it were generally understood. 

Mark explained that we hope that the process and way we undertake it in the new ways of working, with as much openness as possible, will enable people to see what progress is being made. There will be consultation much more widely and we hope to demonstrate outcomes as we do it.


The Council agreed the following resolution, namely that:

a. a Stakeholders Forum should be established as set out in paragraph 4 of the report;

b. the Equality and Diversity report be developed under the aegis of that Forum and be brought to the Conference in 2012;

c. a report to this effect be made to the Conference in 2010.
10.1.17 Working Party on the Role of President and Vice-President [MC/10/18]
Brian Beck was welcomed to the Council and presented MC/10/18. The Working Party looked at the nature of leadership and authority in the Methodist Church and Presidential leadership in particular. The office of the General Secretary had been taken as a fixed point to which they had to relate everything else. The Council were asked to look at three particular aspects of the report: the model it presented of presidential leadership; the proposal to create a Presidium; and the alternatives of a one-year or three-year (‘rolling’) period of office. Brian requested that a fourth issue be added, namely whether it was an appropriate use of the Diaconate to have a diaconal Co-President. 
There were some concerns about Diaconate over representation in respect of the post of Co-President. Some members of the Council also felt that the report was inadequate in its discussion of relationship of the Presidium to the strategic leaders (Secretaries) in the Connexional Team as well as General Secretary. 

Richard Vautrey pointed out that there was lot to welcome in this report but the practicalities of arranging visits, co-ordinating diaries and consulting about communications would be considerably more difficult if there were to be a three-person Presidium. He felt that the role of the laity would be diminished. The intensity of a Presidential role for three years could carry health and safety risks and backfilling existing positions for lay people would be difficult.
Some concerns were expressed about a lack of clarity in the report’s understanding of leadership and a lack of attention to other models of leadership in the community. The report should link more with the post 2008 structures of the Connexion including the Connexional Leaders Forum. The Working Party should be encouraged to bring costed proposals as core costs such as this are borne by the Districts and increase their assessments.
Some positively welcomed the report as a creative and imaginative proposal and an interim measure towards a deeper understanding of the relationship between leadership, management and governance. A Presidium would hold together the gifts and graces of the whole body of Christ. A collaborative ministry exercised over the whole Church in the name of the Conference was welcomed, as were the attempts to include finding meaningful ways of valuing the experience and gifts of those holding the office of Ex-President or Ex-Co-President.
Concern was expressed about the title ‘Presidium’.

Brian Beck responded to the Council affirming that all the points made would be looked at again at a meeting in March, and costings will be included when the report goes to Conference. The relationship of the Presidency/Presidium to the Connexional Team and other senior and strategic leadership in the Connexion would be made clearer.  

Brian Beck then asked for a steer from the Council about the inclusion of the diaconate in the proposals. 

Sue Culver said that a conversation about this which was open and honest was to be welcomed.  

After further discussion, the Council indicated by a substantial majority that it would welcome a further option being put to the Conference in the final version of the report, namely that there should be a two-person Presidium consisting of a presbyteral  President and a Co-President who could be a lay person or a deacon
10.1.18 Ministers’ Pension Fund Benefits Report [MC/10/19]

Ron Calver presented MC/10/19 to refine proposals regarding the MMPS benefits review in preparation for their presentation to Conference. He highlighted the five recommendations as set out in the Review, and noted that we need to remind ourselves that the great bulk of private companies do not make provision for defined benefit employee pensions. Proposals to change the normal pension age have caused some concern but these would have no effect on the date a presbyter can at present become a supernumerary, and would only affect the levels of pension to be received in respect of any benefits earned by contributions made after the decision to change the normal pension date was changed. The Additional Voluntary Contributions scheme should be more strongly promoted as a means by which members could enhance their pensions.  Appendix 1 to the report gave additional information concerning ill health retirement processes and the pastoral and other support available to ministers who are faced with the possibility of taking this step.  

Sue Culver pointed out that although the connexional discretionary funds formerly restricted to presbyters were now open to both deacons and presbyters, there were still other funds that were restricted to deacons and not open to presbyters. Explorations were underway about how to create greater parity. 

Members of the Council expressed concerns generally about affordability in relation to retiring before the defined age of 68. Ron Calver pointed out that feedback will have to go to the trustees and there will be a 60 day consultation period prior to the Conference decision.  

There were also concerns about the number of people suffering from stress related illnesses and seeking early retirement. Martyn Atkins referred to the appointment of the Wellbeing Officer and how he is helping the Team and the authorities of the Church in these matters as well as individual presbyters and deacons. The input from the Wellbeing office to Districts and through Chairs is making a difference in how we deal with these situations. The Strategy and Resources Committee were mindful of the situations highlighted and the pastoral concerns. Standing Orders do not empower us to deal with these situations, and are at present inflexible and often unworkable.  We need to put in place, in a number of areas and circumstances, something which deals with this appropriately. 

The Chair ensured that those who had an interest in the Pension Scheme declared their interest. 

The Council then agreed the following resolutions: 
The Council recommends to the Conference:

i.
that the scheme remain a defined benefit scheme;

ii. that the rate of pension accrual be reduced from 1/70th of final stipend to 1/80th of final stipend for each year of scheme membership from 1st September 2010;

iii. that the normal pension date from which pension accruing from the 1st September 2010 will be payable, be changed from the 31st August in the calendar year of attaining age 65 to the 31st  August in the calendar year of attaining the age of 68;

iv. that the additional benefits payable in the event of early retirement through ill-health should be based on a graduated enhancement related to the amount of accrued service;

v. that the AVC (Additional Voluntary Contribution) scheme be more strongly promoted as a means by which scheme members can enhance their pensions.

10.1.19 One Connexion Report [MC/10/20]

Jenny Eason was welcomed and presented MC/10/20 for discussion and comment and clear guidance on any future work and timescale. She outlined the background to the report and the two emerging strands in our understanding of being “one Connexion”. Council were asked to consider whether the word “Connexion” should primarily be used to refer to the geographical jurisdictional spread of the Church, or whether the word “Movement” would be a better description than “Church” for the common life and witness of the Methodist people in Britain.  

Two responses from districts were made in plenary discussion:
David Perkins, Isle of Man. Our churches in places like the Isle of Man have real difficulties in feeling connected. Our only sense of being connected is ‘Stationing’. Smaller jurisdictions have been the most hurt victims of our lost itinerancy.  The term ‘movement’ helps and could be a good thing, better than ‘connexionalism’. We are all completely different and have to deal with each geographical and cultural area individually. We would like a person from the Connexional Team to have personal responsibility for the jurisdictions.

David Ingham, East Anglia. Many churches in East Anglia feel isolated and are looking for help in exploring new ways of expressing their discipleship. There is a Chinese Church in the district, in which there are brothers and sisters seeking ways to relate their church more formally to Methodist Church whilst needing time to worship in their own language and own time. Interrelating is essential. So fundamental to this whole paper is the concept of “wanted to be and required to be related to one another”. How do we co-relate and co-react respectfully? The Council discussed the report in groups.

The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council directs the General Secretary (in consultation with the Chair of the Working Group and others) to prepare a proposal to be brought to the April Council meeting about how we will proceed after April with the issues identified in the report.

10.1.20  Racism and Extreme Views [MC/10/23]
 Rachel Lampard introduced MC/10/23: Notice of Motion 203: …Racism is a denial of the   gospel. The Methodist Conference in 2009 directed the Methodist Council to explore any changes needed to give effect to a resolution stating that membership of an organisation which promotes racism is inconsistent both with membership of the Methodist Church, and with employment which involves representing or speaking on behalf of the Methodist Church.
 
The Council agreed the following resolutions: 
1.  That Conference be asked to amend Standing Orders as follows:

361A Racial Justice. (1) The Methodist Church believes that racism is a denial of the gospel. As part of the Church’s witness to the gospel and in order to promote racial justice, provision shall be made from the Methodist Church Fund and from any restricted funds raised for appropriate purposes for grants to Methodist and ecumenical bodies and projects and to other organisations (whether local or national) in order to support work against discrimination and marginalisation on racial grounds.

013B Racism. The Methodist Church believes that racism is a denial of the gospel.
050 Admission. (1) The Church Council shall itself or through the Pastoral Committee arrange preparation classes for all candidates for membership.

Such preparation shall include an introduction to the doctrines, discipline and formal statements of the Methodist Church, including its belief that racism is a denial of the gospel. [....]
2. The Working Party on Membership be asked to take into consideration the implications of implementing the proposed change to Standing Order 050.

3. The Equalities and Diversity policy of the Methodist Church, any associated guidance and other future resources should be developed to help members, candidates for the Ministry, Local Preachers, Ministers and leadership teams to engage with the issues of racism in the Church and that the forthcoming Equalities and Diversity theological statement clearly articulates that “racism is a denial of the gospel”.

4. Districts, circuits and churches are encouraged to incorporate a commitment to equality in all future job descriptions and adopt a model Code of Conduct for employees. The Methodist Council Code of Conduct should be brought to Methodist Council for adoption in September 2010, and a model Code be drawn from that.

5. Council accepts the Terms of Reference and membership of the Resource Group on Countering Political Extremism.

6. A report based on the recommendations agreed by Council is brought to Conference in 2010. 

10.1.21  Urban Mission Report [MC/10/24]
Erica Dunmow presented MC/10/24 and highlighted some of the ethos and experience described in it. Ecumenical methods of connecting the local church with specialist agencies are evident across the scheme. The Urban Mission Development Project was set up six years ago as an ecumenical project.  

Erica referred to a questionnaire sent to the 499 Methodist Ministers in urban stations to which 107 responded. The Review Report recommends the setting up of a new Urban Mission hub. The hub is going to be an organisation which does things; implementing the learning from that and making sure that ministers across all denominations are better connected.
There were concerns about situations faced when ministers move to a different kind of urban context, facing quickly immigration issues not previously faced, training would be very much appreciated.

The Council agreed to the following resolution:

The Methodist Council receives the report and adopts the recommendations set out in paragraph 9.

10.1.22  Discipleship paper [MC/10/20]
Mark Wakelin and Claire Herbert introduced MC/10/20. Claire stated that she was grateful for feedback from a previous meeting of the Council to further describe the Discipleship theme. The current Budget process acknowledges this particular area of work and there are regular discussions in the Team to ensure that we focus on this.

The Council noted the paper.

10.1.23 Research Best Practice Policy Paper [MC/10/25]

The Council agreed the following resolution:
The Methodist Council commends the document Best Practice in Research for the Methodist Church and its appended Code of Conduct to the wider Connexion. It directs those institutions and other bodies, officers and employees that are accountable to the Council to examine these documents when engaged in, commissioning or making use of research work and to ensure that their methods, and those of people they line manage, conform to the stated principles, alongside those of any further tools of review adopted within their professional contexts.
10.1.24 Governance Scrutiny Process changes [MC/10/26] 
The Council noted the decisions taken by the SRC to improve the Scrutiny process.

10.1.25 Hope in God’s Future Interim Report [MC/10/27] 
The Council noted the timeline of consultation and the report to Conference 2011.

10.1.26 Carbon Reduction Project Report [MC/10/28] 
The Council approved recommendations 1 and 2 and supported draft recommendations 3-5 for presentation to the Conference, as set out in MC/10/28.
10.1.27 Guidance on Internet Banking [MC/10/29]
The Council noted the guidance on internet banking to Districts as recommended by the 2009 Methodist Conference following a report entitled “The use of Internet Banking for the Management of Church Accounts”.
10.1.28 Policy guidance to the Connexional Grants Committee [MC/10/30]
The following resolution was agreed: 

The Council:

(i) welcomes an exploration of how it can best give policy guidance to the Connexional Grants Committee;

(ii) notes the proposal for a small group for this purpose to be chaired by the General Secretary or his nominee and to report to the Council.

10.1.29 Report from the Business and Economic Affairs Forum [MC/10/31]
The Council approved MC/10/31.
10.1.30 Membership of the Ministerial and Diaconal Candidate Selection Committees [MC/10/32]
The Council co-opts additional members to MCSC and DCSC under SO 320(2A) and SO 325(2A) for the year 2009-10 as set out in the table in paragraph 7 of MC/10/32.

10.1.31 Proposed amendment to scheme for Leys and St Faith’s School, Cambridge [MC/10/33]
The Council approved the amendment proposed by the Governing Body as in MC/10/33.

10.1.32 Nominations & Appointments [MC/10/34 & 34A]
The Council appointed those listed in MC/10/34 & 34A.

10.1.33  ‘Safer Recruitment’ Safeguarding Report [MC/10/35] 
The Council approves the report for presentation to the Conference.
10.1.34 Additional CGC stream members [MC/10/36] 
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Council approves the modifications to the Grant Making Framework approved by the 2008 Conference set out in the report

2. The Council appoints as additional members of CGC, its sub-committees and streams the people named in the report.

10.1.35 General Synod

Ken Howcroft informed the Council that the Methodist Church has a formal representative at the General Synod. Jane Craske is the current representative but Roger Walton’s nomination will come to Conference. The Council welcomed the news of the nomination. 
10.1.36 AOB
Christine Elliott offered to provide a paper presentation on Fiji to be sent to Council members and Chairs. Richard Vautrey asked for information on Samoa to be included also. The Council agreed.
The Chaplain led the closing prayers. 

The Chair assured The President and Vice-President of the Council’s prayers as they go to Israel/Palestine next week.
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